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Lenten Wednesday Worship 

Online and In-Person at 7:00 pm 
 

Palm Sunday 

March 28 
 

First Communion Classes 

March 13 and 20 
 

Preschool Registration Has Begun 
 

Garage and Plant Sale 

Scheduled for August 7 
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As he came near and saw the city, he wept 

over it,  saying, “If you, even you, had only 

recognized on this day the things that make 

for peace! But now they are hidden from 

your eyes.  

Luke 19:41-42 
 

Before Jesus entered 
Jerusalem, he paused for a 
moment to weep. God had 
sent so many prophets 
before him. All of them 
were rejected, stoned or 
killed. Still, God never gave 
up. God continued to love 
his people and to send 
them messengers who 
called the people to 
repentance and a new life. 

 

The Old Testament is a collection of thirty-nine books 
in which God’s steadfast love for Israel and the world 
is recorded. Since we started using the Narrative 
Lectionary, every September we start in Genesis and 
preach our way through the Old Testament. Most 
every week we could see examples of people who 
turned away from God, but God still loved them. 
People rejected and rebelled against God, and yet 
God still loved them. Nothing that they did stopped 
God from loving them or altered God’s love for them. 
 

The history of the Christian church carries a similar 
message. The church, at times, has not been very 
Christian. Instead of peace it brought war. Rather than 
love it preached racism, sexism, elitism, and 
nationalism. Through the high points and the low 
points, though, God’s love for God’s people never 
wavered. 

 

Most of us can see the same steadfast love in God’s 
relationship with us. There have been times when we 
have been extremely close to God and at other times 
we have wandered and strayed. God’s love for us 
never varied through it all. And God’s love never will 
change. 

 

Such steadfast is a part of God’s kingdom and a part 
of our lives. We’re not in for the easy ride; we’re in for 
the long haul. Woody Allen once said that ninety 
percent of success is just showing up. We are 
Christians who keep showing up, keep demonstrating 
our love for others, who keep loving even when there 

is no response or when our love is rejected. Love is a 
constant sign of God’s kingdom. 

 

We also acknowledge that we keep messing up and 
needing forgiveness. We acknowledge that there are 
times when we grieve our Lord and must remember 
our baptisms and give thanks that Jesus never gives 
up on us. Although repentance is a daily activity, this 
gift is a special focus throughout our liturgical Lenten 
season. 

 

Jesus entered Jerusalem on a colt—a beast of 
burden. Jesus knew his kingdom was built on the 
cross and was experienced in humility, service and 
perseverance. So, we will continue to pray. In humility, 
we will continue to serve, and we will be steadfast and 
persistent even and especially during this time of 
pandemic. We are the church and it is Jesus Christ 
who empowers us to never give up when the going 
gets tough. Because such is the kingdom of God.  
Thanks be to God. 

 

Your Servant in Christ, 

Pastor Geier 
 

 

- AMONG OUR OWN – 
 

Congratulations to… 
 

Russell and Michelle Sobiech on their 10th wedding 
anniversary on March 14. 
Dean and Lori Wurgler on their 25th wedding 
anniversary on March 20. 
Dennis and Elvina Harder on their 58th wedding 
anniversary on March 23. 
Norm and Lenora Holtorf on their 70th wedding 
anniversary on March 30. 

 

 

GIVING AND EXPENSE UPDATE 
JANUARY 2021 YTD 

 

 Actual      Budget      Actual 
                        01/21 YTD       01/21 YTD   01/20 YTD 
 

General and Misc. Funds 
Income YTD        $38,758     $41,203   $70,680 
Expenses YTD     $68,806    $50,514     $50,343 
Over (short) YTD ($30,048)   ($9,311)     $20,337 
 

Capital Fund   $16,057     $14,167    $20,812 
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Preschool Chatter 
 

Wow! it is so hard to believe we are already into 
March. While this school year has been anything but 
“normal” it has been pretty awesome. Our children 
have been able to be in school learning and playing 
with other kids. This is truly a blessing for not only 
them but our staff. To see the world through a child’s 
eye is a reminder from God to look for the beauty and 
good each day! 
 
Our February fun including learning about kindness 
and love while celebrating Valentine’s Day, stories 
written by Jan Brett, and ways to have healthy bodies 
and teeth. Of course a highlight was when we 
celebrated Valentine’s Day with a party that included 
games, passing out valentines, a special movie, and 
crafts. Our bible story this month was about love and 
how much Jesus loves us. We talked about the story 
in which Jesus said “Let the little children come to me”.  
 
Registration for next school year is in full swing. We 
will have M/W/F and T/Th, and the option of M-F 
morning classes 9 am-12 pm.  Forms can be found on 
the preschool tab of the church website or on the 
welcome center. If you or your family, neighbors, or 
friends have a preschooler, invite them to join us for 
the 2021-2022 school year. If you have any questions 
about registration please feel free to call or email 
Becky or Lorelei at preschool@splchasting.org. 
 
Becky Kaphing and Lorelei Rein 
Preschool Co-Directors 
 

 

MARCH 
SUNDAY SCRIPTURE READINGS 

 

 
 
 
 

 
March 7 Luke 15:1-32 
 Lost Sheep, Coin, Son 
 

March 14 Luke 16:19-31 
 Rich Man and Lazarus 
 

March 21 Luke 18:31-19:10 
 Zacchaeus 
 

March 28 Luke 19:29-44 
  Palm Sunday Triumphal Entry 

 

Thank You! 
 
My heart is filled with love and thanks for my St. 
Philip’s family. The support you have shown to Jeff 
and me in ways of food, cards, phone calls, flowers 
and prayers is unparalleled. 
 
I’m currently on track to complete my infusions for 
stage 1 pancreatic cancer on March 15 followed by 
surgery on April 20. The support of many has gotten 
me this far, I ask that you continue to  keep both of us 
in your prayers. 
  
You are loved by many, especially me!  
 
Lynn Lucas  

 
 
Thank you from Pat and I for the love, comfort and 
support you generously gave to us during Pat's 
hospitalization in January and February.  Your texts, 
emails, cards, blankets and even a hot meal helped to 
ease the loneliness during the 26 days it took for his 
healing and return home.  We are doing well and are 
thankful that God worked through the medical staff to 
bring about Pat's recovery.  
 
Lisa Bergert and Pat Cornell 
 

 
The Stewardship Team would like to express their 
thanks. The year 2020, will go down in history as 
America’s Covid-19 year. It was the year every aspect 
of our lives had to be lived differently.   
 

Pastor Geier expressed his thanks and appreciation 
to us a number of times.  
 

The Stewardship Team, works behind the scenes 
watching, praying and finding ways to both cultivate 
and show appreciation to the congregation throughout 
the year. We could see things were going well, and 
we thanked God for it.   
 

Feel the continued thanks of St. Philip’s staff, its 
volunteer committees, and its governing council for 
what you did to support your congregation’s ability to 
finish 2020 totally solvent and fiscally strong as it 
addresses the year ahead. 
 

Stewardship Team Chair, Glenda Schnirring, and 
members Gerry Cardinal, Jeannie Evans, Gerri 
Lundby, Dan Strehlow, Al Todnem and Sam Willis  

 

mailto:preschool@splchasting.org
x-apple-data-detectors://0/
x-apple-data-detectors://1/
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LET’S TALK ABOUT CELEBRATING 
FIRST COMMUNION! 

 
Is your child asking about Holy Communion? Last 
year we had several families with children who were 
excited to learn about and celebrate receiving this 
sacrament and then our world went off the rails in 
March and all of our in-person gatherings were 
suspended.  
 
This year we are trying to get things back on track in 
our ministry together. Often children receive their first 
communion sometimes between 1st and 5th grade, but 
there is not a set age. Every person grows in faith in 
different ways and at St. Philip’s parents take an 
active role in discerning when it would be best for their 
children to participate in this part of our life together. 
  
There will be two classes for children and their parents 
on March 13 and 20 from 9:00-11:00 am. During these 
times Pastor Geier will lead families in talking about 
the gift of Holy Communion and its place in our faith 
life. These classes are designed to be family time for 
all ages. Because we are still living in a time of 
pandemic, we will continue to practice safe distancing 
and mask wearing.  

 

 Saturday, March 13, 9:00-11:00 am: Introduction 
– “A Place for You!” 

 Saturday, March 20, 9:00-11:00 am: Closing and 
Banners 

 Thursday, April 1, 7:00 pm: 
Maundy Thursday Worship with celebration of 
first communion 
 

If you have questions or concerns or would like to sign 
up for classes, please contact Pastor Geier or the 
church office.  
 

FAITH FORMATION OPPORTUNITIES 
 
I don't think I can overstate how valuable the Faith 
Formation Team has been over the past year. 
Whether they are planning programming, helping 
figure out how to adapt to Covid-19, or implementing 
ways to best support families, they are truly a group of 
superstars! If you are passionate about the faith 
formation of the kids in our St. Philip's community, we 
would love to have you join this team. This is open to 
any confirmed member of St. Philip's! If you are 
interested or have any questions, please email Sarah 
Bennett at sarahb@splchastings.org. 
 

 

THE ST. PHILIP’S  
EASTER WINDOW DISPLAY! 

 
We our asking our St. Philip's kids and preschool 
students to color a 
coloring page to 
display in our window 
for everyone to enjoy! 
If you received a Lent 
activity bag, the 
coloring page was 
included. If you did not receive an activity bag but 
would like to add a coloring page to our Easter display, 
please email Sarah at sarahb@splchastings.org or 
pick up a copy at the Welcome Center!  
 

  

WEDNESDAY LENTEN WORSHIP  
IN MARCH 

 

Wednesday Lenten worship continues with online and 
in-person service (with Covid-19 protocols) 
Wednesday evenings at 7:00 pm. The Sanctuary 
Choir will be singing Holden Evening Prayer and we 
continue our walk with the Peter, this faithful, fallible, 
follower of Jesus.  

 

February 24 Peter’s Pride 
March 3  Peter’s Complacency 
March 10  Peter’s Misunderstanding 
March 17 Peter Keeping a Distance 
March 24 Peter’s Denial 

mailto:sarahb@splchastings.org
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EASTER GARDEN  
 

We will have tulips in the sanctuary on Easter Sunday 
to enhance our worship in celebration of Christ's 
resurrection. Donations made toward the cost are 
welcome.  Please put your donation in an envelope 
labeled "Easter Garden" and insert in the drop box by 
the office door or mail checks to St. Philip's Lutheran 
Church.  Thank you.   
 
The Worship and Music Ministry Team   
 

 

2021 ST. PHILIP’S  
GARAGE AND PLANT SALE! 

 
Saturday, August 7 is the date for St. Philip's 2021 
Garage and Plant 
Sale.  Covid-19 
practices in force 
on this date will be 
maintained. (Any 
unforeseen set-
back in Covid-19's 
advance would 
cause the Sale's 
cancellation).  
 
Our customary "June Sale" would have been too 
early.  Waiting two months, (until August) gives more 
people an opportunity to be immunized.  
 
The SPLC Garage and Plant Sale has proven to unite 
members in a wonderful way. Almost 100 adult 
members give their time during the week before the 
Sale, bringing goods and staging each department.  
People who did not know one another before, become 
lasting friends.  All SPLC members are invited to join 
in the fun and the reward of the Garage and Plant 
Sale's unique ministry.  
 
An organizational meeting will be announced in late 
spring. Volunteers will come together to learn about 
this year’s event's details.  Looking forward to coming 
together again! 
 
Deborah Dreher 
Lead Coordinator  
 
 
 
 
 

A QUICK NOTE ABOUT SUNDAY 
SCHOOL…Since schools in Hastings are opening 

back up, we will be considering having in-person 
Sunday school again. We are still following all safety 
guidelines from the CDC and state of Minnesota. We 
will keep you updated on details about this!  
 

 

COLUMBARIUM UPDATE 
 
For the past year, a team has been in the planning 
stages of building a columbarium on the east side of 
St. Philip’s property. A columbarium is a structure with 
niches (compartments) to hold the ashes of our loved 
ones. A contract has been signed with a Minnesota-
based company, Eickhof Columbaria, to build the 80-
unit structure. We anticipate delivery late this spring. 
The team is waiting on bids for landscaping and 
concrete work, and hope to make a final decision on 
those vendors soon. Presales started in December 
with three levels of pricing depending on the row of 
the niche selected. So far, seven niches have been 
leased. 
  
A table has been set up in the narthex with our 
proposed rendering, niche sample, and sell sheets. 
The sell sheet is on page 11 in this newsletter. For 
those who are interested in leasing a niche, an 
application folder is also available on the table. Let us 
know if you prefer to have the folder US mailed to you. 
Please return applications, along with payment, to the 
church office during business hours or via US Mail. 
For more information, feel free to call Gary McDougall 
at 651-216-7213 or Judy Hansen at 612-600-1209. 
 

 

MEALS ON WHEELS DRIVERS 
NEEDED 

 
Hastings Family Service are in need for drivers to 
deliver meals to our friends in Hastings. The St. 
Philip’s contact is Mary Rock if you have any 
questions, 651-261-0112.   

 

 

LOOKING WAY AHEAD... 
 
St. Philip's will again be hosting the 
Bloodmobile on Thursday, August 26. We 
will need volunteers for blood donations and 
assistance with participants for check in, canteen, etc. 
More information for sign up will come in the summer. 
Thanks to Katy Lindberg for spearheading this for us 
again this year. 
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2021 ST. PHILIP’S ANNUAL MEETING 
CONVENED HYBRID STYLE 

 
On Sunday, February 4 at 10:30 am, St. Philip's 
conducted its annual business meeting with 70 voting 
members on Zoom (virtually) and 38 sitting masked 
and socially distanced in the church's sanctuary. The 
108 voting members more than made up the 
necessary quorum. 
 
A 2021 budget of $568,038 was unanimously 
approved. This compares to actual expenditures for 
2020, being $530,507 for General Fund outlays.  
Capital Fund financial support for 2020 was $171,162 
which enabled all monthly mortgage payments paid 
on schedule and in full.   
 
David Weisser was elected as St. Philip's new council 
president, and Stephanie Becken was elected as the 
new Serving Ministry Coordinator.  Council members 
serving existing terms are Sadie Reiners, Vice 
President; Katy Lindberg, Secretary; Deborah Dreher, 
Treasurer; Bruce Arndtson, Communications 
Marketing and Technology; Abby Schultz, Learning 
Ministry; Marge Peterson, Worship and Music and 
Cindy Toppin, Personnel.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Some members participated in the 
annual meeting in the comfort of 

their home 

Grace and Stephanie Becken showing approval of 
the annual meeting 

The Zoom screen as seen in the sanctuary 

People voting by holding up their yes/no cards 
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Newly elected Serving Ministries 
Coordinator, Stephanie Becken 

Glenda Schnirring thanking 
out-going officers, Lance 
Twedt, Mary Rock, and 

Becky Raimann. Deborah 
Dreher was also thanked for 
her managing of the Federal 

Government Covid-19 
assistance program (PPP) for 

churches. 

Deborah Dreher is shown as a 
meeting host entering those into 

the meeting on Zoom 

President Lance 
Twedt is running the 

meeting behind 
plexiglass protection 

Outgoing officers Mary Rock and Lance Twedt 
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STAYING CONNECTED  
WHILE WE’RE APART 

 
December 2019 I 
joined the St. 
Philip’s Church 
family.  A few 
months after 
joining we all had 
to adapt to new 
restrictions 
caused by Covid-19.  As a new member, I truly 
appreciate the monumental effort that everyone at St. 
Philip’s has made to keep our faith community 
together.  Even with social distancing and masks, I’m 
very thankful for warm welcome I received since 
joining St. Philip’s Church. 
 

Looking for a new church home takes time and 
prayers.  I was a member at Prince of Peace in 
Burnsville for 20+ years.  What attracted my family to 
Prince of Peace was its’ youth and outreach 
programs.  I contemplated staying a member of Prince 
of Peace, but I wanted to join a church community 
where I live.  In my search for a new church home I 
attended several churches in the Hastings area.  My 
worship experiences helped me make my choice.  My 
number one criteria was a congregation that 
welcomed everyone. 
 

Because of a pilot’s work schedule, I often work 
weekends.  That did not stop me from attending a 
Sunday service, no matter where I was in the world.  
Here are my experiences of welcoming worship at 
churches in Kuwait, USA, and Fiji. 
 

I attended a Catholic Church service in Kuwait.  I had 
a lot of different feelings as I walked into a Christian 
Church in a Muslin country.  The church was packed 
with parishioners.  All the pews were full and many 
stood along the walls during the evening English 
service fulfilling the need we all shared to worship 
God. 
 

In Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, I attended a Baptist 
Church.  The church service was held in a banquet 
room at the hotel where I was staying.  As soon as I 
walked in, an older lady told me to sit down and join 
her. She made sure I was welcomed as we 
worshipped together that morning.  When she invited 
me to sit down, she shared her Bible, and she made 
me feel welcome in God’s house.  It’s been years 
since I’ve been to Harrisburg but, I will never forget 
her kindness. 
 

I spent Easter in Fuji at a Methodist Church.  The 
church was the right size for a normal Sunday but on 
Easter it couldn’t hold everyone inside.  The Easter 
service was outdoors.  There were blue plastic tarps 
all over the church yard for people to sit on for the 
evening service. A young Fijian man invited me and 
my friend to sit down with him on his tarp.   The service 
was all in the Fijian language.  It was interesting 
listening to the Easter message in another language.  
The congregation sang familiar Easter hymns.  As I 
sat and listened to everyone praising God on High 
with song, under the starry heavens, I thought what a 
blessing to be a member of God’s family. 
 

This brings be back to where I am now.  Why am I at 
St. Philip’s Church? St. Philip’s satisfies a shared 
need to worship, Pastor Geier is inviting, and the 
congregation is welcoming.  I enjoy seeing all the 
families at St. Philip’s.  I’m looking forward this year, 
seeing everyone’s mask-less face and connecting 
with my new St. Philip’s friends. 
 

This past summer I retired from Delta Airlines.  I 
started flying when I was 15 years old.  A few years 
after college I was hired by North Central Airlines.  
Because of mergers I worked for North Central, 
Republic, Northwest, and finally with Delta Airlines.   In 
my 41+ year career, I’ve flown to small town airports 
where I never left the state of Wisconsin and to major 
metropolitan airports around the world.   
 

I have often been asked, where is my favorite place in 
the world to fly to?  My answer is home. There are 
many beautiful places in the world, but there is no 
place like home.   
 
A few favorite places in the world I like to vacation at 
are Alaska, New Zealand, and the Grand Canyon. 
 

Another question I’m often asked is, if I’ve ever had 
anything go wrong during a flight? Yes, I’ve had a few 
mechanical problems, passenger issues, and bad 
weather. Because of my training, mechanical 
problems have been more or less a non-event.   
 

People caused most of the difficult issues.  For 
example, I had to leave a crew member behind in a 
foreign country.  A flight attendant with an initial 
diagnosis of having a heart attack.  We had the 
paramedics meet the aircraft to take our crew member 
to the local hospital.  As she was carried off the 
aircraft, she grabbed my hand and asked, “don’t leave 
me here”.  It was tough to leaving her behind.  The 
good news was she was able to return back to the 
USA after a weeklong stay in a hospital. 
 

No, I haven’t seen any UFOs. 
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My wife Lois and I met in college.  We have been 
married for forty one years.  We raised three girls who 
are all on their own living in California, Alaska, and 
Australia.  Our oldest daughter, Lauren and her 
husband Mark have a 4 month old baby boy named 
Logan.  They live in San Jose, California and both 
work for Apple.  Our middle daughter, Leigh and her 
husband Andy have a 2 1/2 year old little girl named 
Marley.  They live north of Fairbanks and both work 
for the Alaska Highway Department.  Our youngest 
daughter Diana is currently living in Sydney, Australia.  
She is completing her second Master’s degree this 
spring.  She had previously lived in Japan and worked 
for the Japanese government as a community liaison.   
 

Lois and I are retired, but work full time at our hobby 
farm.  We had been looking for horse property for a 
long time before we found our current home. We 
wanted a place where we could take care of our 3 
horses, a dog, and cat.  Our Hastings home had been 
a horse farm at one time but, weeds, brush, and 
neglect had taken over.  Since we moved in, I’ve been 
working non-stop to build a new stable, run-in 
shelters, re-doing fencing, and adding water access to 
the pastures.  Here are pictures of our furry friends. 
 
Dan and Lois Strehlow 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Greetings from the 
Stockman’s (Earl and 
Kathy).  We are some of 
the old timers around her, 
and it’s been quite a 
journey let me tell you!  We 
came to Hastings in the fall 
of 1967 when Earl 
accepted a teaching 
position with the Hastings School District, first 
teaching World History and then moving to the Middle 
School to teach 7th grade Geography.  He retired from 
teaching after 33 years.  Lots of good memories, but 
his trip to Russia with 24 students and adults was the 
most memorable. 
 
Somewhere along the line he “cultivated” his interest 
in gardening, and that has become his spring, 
summer and fall passion.  We begin with strawberries 
and asparagus and move on to new potatoes (planted 
on Good Friday), sweet corn, beets and other fresh 
vegetables, ending with squash and raspberries.  Our 
freezer is full! 
 
I was a stay-at-home Mom for many years and then 
worked as a secretary, first at St. Philip’s and then at 
Smead Manufacturing. I retired when the 
grandchildren arrived so that I could help out when 
needed. 
 
We first visited St. Philip’s that first fall, noticing the 
folding chairs and the tile floor.  But what I most 
remember from that visit was the greeting we received 
from Erwin and Glenda Schnirring, welcoming us to 
this church. 
 
And so it began.  We joined in January of 1968, our 
daughter Julie was baptized in May and son Bob was 
baptized 2 years later.  Since then we’ve been 
involved in all aspects of the church from teaching 
Sunday School, serving on various committees (even 
Stewardship!) and most recently involved in Third 
Thursday Phil-Up, the Soup Lunch and Bake Sale, the 
Spaghetti Dinner and the Garage Sale.  Along the way 
we have developed many lasting friendships with 
fellow members which we treasure dearly. 
 
On Sunday morning (before and after Covid-10) you 
will find us at the first service, sitting in the back row.  
Our cup gets filled with Pastor Geier’s message, the 
Gospel readings and the hymns.  We look forward to 
that time when we can be together again. 

 

Tobey 
Sun 

Teller 
Mao 



10  THE PHILIPPIAN   March 2021 

Hi, we are Bernita 
and Bill Weber, 
residents of 
Hastings since 2006 
when we downsized 
from a large home in 
south Maplewood.  
Hastings turned out 
to be a perfect place 
for a couple who saw 
retirement not too far 
into the future.  We enjoy the quieter and slower pace 
than what the Twin Cities offers.  But, Bernita still 
misses shopping opportunities, now day-trip events.  
Bill likely is happy for fewer shopping meccas. 
 
It didn’t take long for us to determine that St. Philip’s 
was for us, hearing weekly the message of God’s love 
and redemption.  We found St. Philip’s to be a Bible 
based teaching church for our spiritual nourishment.  
So, we transferred our membership from King of 
Kings in Woodbury to make our church home at St. 
Philip’s. This church has provided Bernita 
opportunities to serve God in ways never 
anticipated…church council, HR team, nominating 
committee, annual garage sale (jewelry), second 
grade teacher, and recently sewing masks for 
Lutheran Social Services.  Bill is a behind-the-scenes 
kind of guy, so he likely won’t sign up for a role, but is 
often a willing helper if asked. 
 
We are both officially retired from corporate careers, 
but we now work part time for the Big River/Hastings 
Bus Company.  Bill as driver and Bernita as aide are 
paired to transport special needs kids for the South 
Washington school district.  The work can be mentally 
and physically demanding, especially with the crazy 
schedules for return to school this year.  But, they’re 
all happy to be back in the classroom.  Kids of any age 
will help keep one young, and working with the needs 
of kids is oh so rewarding. 
 
Another plus to working as bus driver and aide is that 
we are free for the summers.  We are free to play our 
favorite sport, golf; to enjoy the family lake cabin just 
north of Little Falls, Minnesota; and especially to 
spend leisure time with our three children and three 
grandchildren. 
 
It will be wonderful when we all can gather together 
again. 

 
 

Hi.  My name is Patricia 
Schultz and I have been a 
member of St. Philip’s 
almost from the beginning.  
When my young family 
moved into the 
neighborhood, we decided 
to try St. Philip’s.  We fell in 

love with the church and its members. The emphasis 
on community outreach spoke to us.   
 
I was a stay-at-home Mom and volunteered lots of 
time at the church.  Twelve years later, I returned to 
the workforce as a teacher in the Hastings Public 
Schools. I taught here for 25 years as a media 
specialist (or library lady) and loved it. 
 
Travel is my passion.  Currently, I keep changing the 
date on a trip to Sicily.  My biggest adventure was a 
trip to Patagonia, tracing Magellan’s route around the 
tip of South America. 
 
I still volunteer for the entire week before our annual 
garage sale, enjoying the fellowship of an amazing 
group of committed members.  I miss that 
connectedness now limited by Covid-19.  I miss hugs 
and laughs and seeing friends after church. I want to 
hug my four grandchildren.  It’s been a whole year, 
just as it has been for all of you.  But I am confident 
that at the end of the pandemic, we will find St. Philip’s 
just as vital as ever. 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Spring Ahead March 14 
Daylight Saving Time 
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St. Philip’s Lutheran Church Columbarium 
1401 15th Street West 
Hastings, MN 55033 
651-437-6541 
     
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

A columbarium is a group of small 
compartments, or niches, designed 
to hold the cremated remains 
(cremains) of deceased loved ones. 
Each niche is identified by a granite 
faceplate inscribed with a person’s 
name, birth date, and death date. 
The Columbarium will be located 
east of the church building along Pleasant Drive. Phase One will have 80 niches and includes 
a peace garden for visiting family and friends. Three additional phases of 80 niches each will 
take St. Philip’s well into the future.  
 

Eligibility 
Church members, spouses or domestic partners, and family members, such as 

father, mother, brother sister, children, and grandchildren are eligible. Other 
individuals may be approved by the Columbarium Team. 

 
3 Levels of Pricing 

The pricing of the niches has been set at three levels, depending on location. All niches include 
two brass urns and engraving on the columbarium faceplate for up to two person’s cremains. 
Engraving on the two brass urns is not included. Each niche is 12x12x12 inches. Urns other 
than those furnished may be used in the space allowed. 
 

Niches in Row A and Row B are $2,500 
Niches in Row C and Row D are $2,200 

Niches in Row E are $1,900 
 

 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 

A                 

B                 

C                 

D                 

E                 

Niches are identified by letter of row followed by number of column, such as A1 
 
 

For more details, contact Gary McDougall at 651-216-7213 or Judy Hansen at 612-600-1209. 
 

Team members: Gary McDougall, chair; Judy Hansen; Pam Hoffman;  
Tim Preston; and Danna Schultz 
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ST. PHILIP’S STAFF 
Gregory Geier, Pastor 
   pastorgeier@splchastings.org 
 

Noreen Swanson, Organist 
  swansonhastings@centurylink.net 
 

Ellen Diischer, Music Director 
   ellend@splchastings.org 
 

Nathan Griner 
   nathang@splchastings.org 
 

Sarah Bennett, Director of Children, 
Youth and Family Ministries 
  sarahb@splchastings.org 
 

Christine Rydel, Business Manager 
  christiner@splchastings.org 
 

John Diischer, Sound Board Technician 
 johnd@splchastings.org 
 

Becky Kaphing, Preschool Co-Director  
   preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Lorelei Rein, Preschool Co-Director  
   preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Lista Klocow, Office Manager 
   listak@splchastings.org 

 

ST. PHILIP’S LUTHERAN CHURCH AND PRESCHOOL 
1401 West 15th Street, Hastings, Minnesota 
651-437-6541 
www.splchastings.org 
 
 

Church Office Hours: 
Monday - Thursday:  9:00 am – 4:30 pm 
Friday:  9:00 am - 2:00 pm 
 

Sunday Worship Service: 
Online Worship Posted on Facebook and 
   YouTube on Sundays at 8:30 am 
   “St. Philip’s Lutheran Church Hastings MN” 
In-Person Worship Sundays at 9:30 am 
 

Social Hour via Zoom at 9:30 am 
Communion via Zoom at 11:30 am thru Lent*  
 *Note time change* 
 

Sunday School:  
Online Sundays at 9:30 am  
Confirmation:  
No confirmation through Lent 
 

Wednesday Lenten Worship Service: 
Online Worship Posted on Facebook and 
   YouTube on Wednesdays at 7:00 pm 
   “St. Philip’s Lutheran Church Hastings MN” 
In-Person Lenten Worship at 7:00 pm 
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